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                 12th November 2003

Dear Mr Tebbit

Re: Hinckley and Bosworth Draft S. 106 Strategy 

Thank you for consulting the House Builders Federation (HBF) in respect of the above document. 

The HBF is concerned about the approach that the Borough Council is seemingly taking and considers that it is flawed and clearly contrary to national planning guidance, and will be drawing this to the attention of the Government Office.

The whole purpose of Supplementary Planning Guidance is to amplify and expand upon the content of policies in an Adopted Local Plan. Therefore, it’s content must fully accord with the relevant policy in the Adopted Plan which it relates to. In a significant number of instances the Draft SPG does not seemingly directly relate to the policies of the Council’s adopted Plan. Given this, it will carry very little weight. 

The purpose of the draft SPG seems to be to seek to extract as much money from developers as possible. In a number of instances seeking payments for public services, facilities and activities seemingly unrelated to planning. It does not seem to always accord with either the Council’s adopted Plan or the guidance set out in Circular 1/97. Instead, it seeks to circumvent the local plan process.

I would draw your attention to two letters relating to the use of SPG emanating from the Government Offices for the East of England and for the South East dated 10 April 2001 and 13 January 2003 (see attached copies).

The Government Office for the South East stated in its letter that ‘SPG should be used to supplement adopted local plan policies and be clearly cross-referenced to a plan policy…(my emphasis)’. 

Whereas the Government Office for the East of England stated a number of important points in its letter:

 
‘Care must therefore be taken to ensure that SPG only elaborates or clarifies proposals which are in the development plan, and does not introduce new policy…’


The Secretary of State will give substantial weight in making decisions on matters that come before him to SPG …which derives out of and is consistent with the development plan, and has been prepared in the proper manner. In contrast, he will give little weight to SPG which contains material that ought instead to be included in the development plan…’ (my emphasis).       

Clearly, at the moment the Borough Council’s Draft SPG fails to comply with the requirements of paragraphs 3.15 to 3.18 of PPG12 on Development Plans. Consequently, the HBF believes that the Council should amend the document so that it complies with both national policy guidance and with policies in its own Adopted Local Plan.

Specific comments in relation to the document’s content are listed immediately below:

1. INTRODUCTION

It is stated that the guidance has been produced in order to give certainty and clarity to developers on when and how section 106 contributions will be sought and used. However, a long wish list of possible sources of funding which might be sought, does no such thing.

The HBF would point out that any developer requirements of any significance should already be clearly set out in the Council’s Adopted Local Plan. The role of Supplementary Planning Guidance is to support and explain the background to these requirements. 

Furthermore, it must be recognised that each development is individual, and that costs will vary over time and also be dependent upon location and site characteristics and peculiarities. 

2. AIMS OF THE GUIDANCE

It is stated that the aim of the guidance is “to set out the Councils requirements (my emphasis) for the provision of financial contributions and other provisions…”. The planning legislation is quite clear that L.A.’s cannot require, they can only seek financial contributions.

3. BACKGROUND  

Reference is made to other Council SPG on ‘Play and Open Space’ that apparently required the provision of a financial contribution towards play and open space facilities from single dwellings. The HBF seriously doubts whether such provision can be justified in relation to single dwelling developments. Especially given that these may well not result in any additional children (e.g. flats and sheltered accommodation). 

The text also states that “..the provision of these financial contributions are necessary and can provide an additional source of funding to improve the infrastructure and essential services in Hinckley and Bosworth to meet the needs arising from new development”. The HBF would reiterate that any developer requirements should only be expected to take account of specific needs directly resulting from the developments themselves. They should also take proper and full account of the financial viability of sites.

4. POLICY CONTEXT 

The section which refers to the Leicestershire S.106 Planning Obligation Protocol ends by stating that “a copy of the broad areas where contributions (financial or provision of facilities) are required (my emphasis) is attached as Appendix A”. Again, the Council seeks to require provision when it can only seek to negotiate.

5. CALCULATING THE LEVELS OF CONTRIBUTIONS REQUIRED

This section includes similar references to financial contributions being ‘required’ contrary to government guidance.

6. PAYMENT OF SECTION 106 CONTRIBUTIONS

The precise S.106 requirements and payment details are matters that need to be discussed and negotiated. They need to take account of site economics in terms of when payments might be made (if sufficient dwellings haven’t been built developers may well not be in a position to make such payments).

8. MONITORING OF SECTION 106 OBLIGATIONS

Again, this section includes similar references to financial contributions being ‘required’ contrary to government guidance.

APPENDIX A

Local Authority Departments will always have their own requirements and wish lists. These cannot all be met. Indeed, on some brownfield sites given remediation costs, none of the requirements might be capable of being met. The Authority has to use a common sense approach, considering each development on its own merits and taking full account of Circular 1/97. The presence of a long list of possible sources requiring financial payments set out in the draft SPG are considered to be in direct conflict with the Paragraph B17 of Circular 1/97: 

“B17. Policies concerning planning obligations in development plans should not be unduly prescriptive but should address land use planning matters first and foremost rather than e.g. funding or other financial matters. Examples of development plan policies which are likely to be unacceptable to the Secretary of State, however, include those which:

i. fail to take account of the advice in this Circular;

ii. seek benefits which are not directly related to a particular development proposal. For example, it could be unacceptable for a local planning authority to seek provision of cycle routes or children's playgrounds in relation to proposals for sheltered housing for the elderly; 

iii. are based on a blanket formulation. This may not take proper account of whether the contribution is fairly and reasonably related to the development proposed. For example, it would be unacceptable to seek to ensure that all housing developments of more than thirty dwellings provide children's play areas since some of them may not be suitable for family homes;

iv. seek contributions to a general fund to be used to finance a number of facilities or a specific facility, unless such facilities would be directly related to individual development proposals;

v. seek from developers the cost of resolving existing problems unless the proposed development would materially exacerbate the situation (see paragraphs B10 and B12 above);

vi. allocate precise costs in advance. It is not feasible for local planning authorities to spell out detailed requirements (such as £X per unit or Y% of overall costs) since it is impossible to know exactly what is involved until an individual development proposal has been made. For similar reasons, it is not acceptable for local planning authorities to seek to secure a percentage of enhanced land (see endnote 3) value;

vii. seek to secure maintenance payments other than in special circumstances (see paragraph B14 above)” (my emphasis).

Furthermore, many of the facilities and services listed under Appendix A seem to be totally unconnected with what a developer could be reasonably be asked to contribute towards (e.g. fire & rescue cover, policing, children’s & adults’ services, museums & arts, landfill and recycling facilities e.t.c.). These are public services that are funded through taxes (which will be paid by future Council Taxpayers occupying the developers). There is no lawful requirement under planning legislation, which allows for developers to be charged the cost of providing general public services that are already the legal responsibility of L.A.’s to provide.

APPENDIX B

It is interesting to note that the policies listed in this section emphasise the role of negotiations and flexibility. They also relate to specific threshold sizes of developments.

APPENDIX C

Appendix C details required contributions and sets out precise levels of financial sums payable to the Council. The HBF would reiterate its earlier comments that the L.A. has no legal powers to require such payments; it can only seek to negotiate them based upon policies in its Adopted Local Plan.

Indeed it is interesting that many of the payments specified in this section are at odds with the relevant policies in the Council’s Adopted Local Plan:


Policy REC2 relates to the L.A. seeking to negotiate public open space provision with developers of developments of at least 20 dwellings in size. Whereas the Protocol refers to payments of £1,720 being required from developments of single dwellings and above.


Policy REC3 relates to the L.A. seeking to negotiate affordable housing provision with developers of developments of at least 25dwellings in size. Whereas the Protocol refers to 20% of all units being required to be affordable housing. It then specifies that of these 90% should be rented and managed by an RSL and 10% shared ownership. These requirements are completely contrary to Circular 6/98 and the Governments more recent proposed amendments to PPG3 which emphasise the need to avoid unwarranted emphasis on specific types of housing tenure provision (see Appendix 1).

Educational facility provision (where necessary or appropriate) should be considered in light of the size, nature and scale of proposed development taking account of existing school provision and their catchment areas. It should be further remembered that many of the potential pupils are likely to be moving from schools elsewhere in the Borough (thus freeing up capacity elsewhere). To argue that housing which is not geographically related to the educational infrastructure should make a general contribution to education would fail Circular 1/97. The Council need to demonstrate a direct link between a development and education contributions.  It is only those schools within the catchment area of a development that are relevant. 

Furthermore, to argue that housing in general results in more school age children is incorrect. Retirement housing and 1-bedroom apartments will have no impact on school facilities.  There needs to be some clarification as to how different types of dwellings will be expected to contribute towards education provision. It should be remembered that unless the children in a new development are moving from outside of the area, they would be freeing up other pupil places nearby. By amending catchment areas for individual schools the Education Authority can often address pupil deficits without

The Protocol refers to contributions based on a demonstrable demand for community facilities following community consultation. It is unclear what this would actually entail. Any specific requirement for community hall provision ought to be set out in the Adopted Local Plan. 

Transportation maintenance is not considered to be an appropriate matter which developers should be expected to contribute towards. The HBF believes that there is no legal foundation for seeking such payments and that once highways have been built to adoptable standards it is the duty and responsibility of the Highway Authority to care for them and maintain them. With regard to the Council’s implied requirement to levy commuted sums when entering into Section 38 Agreements. The HBF’s interpretation of the Act is that there is no such provision required in the existing legislation for such payments. It therefore questions under what powers the Authority is instigating these payments and what items are deemed to be required as a commuted sum?

In looking at the future maintenance of sites after the adoption of the Highways, the HBF is under the impression that revenue received by the Adopting Authority from the Council Tax funds all future maintenance of the Highways. In fact, up to the adoption of the Highways, it would suggest that as Residents do not have a reduction in their Council tax, due to the developer maintaining the Highways, these extra funds being generated could be reallocated to the future maintenance of the Highways. Your attention is also drawn to the role that House Builders play in the economic growth of many areas of the country. Where the extra Council Tax generates Funds for the Council to improve local facilities, so to require commuted sums on Highways adoptions is not only illegal, it is also somewhat perverse.

It is unclear where the specific policy justification for the £10,000 per hectare contribution to planting of the National Forest arises.

Similarly the policy basis for requirement for health provision being assessed on developments of 50 dwellings is similarly queried.

Summary

Although the Protocol directly refers to the need for compliance with Circular 1/97 it actually severely deviates from it in a number of important respects.

It seeks to require payments when in fact it can only seek to negotiate them. It seeks them for matters that are not directly linked to the development in such a way that development could not be permitted without them. It seeks payments that are not directly related to policy requirements in its Adopted Local Plan. The Protocol lists lengthy numbers and types of financial contributions (including specific formulas) contrary to Circular 1/97. It fails to consider the overall cumulative impact of all the specified contributions being sought. Thus completely ignoring the issue of ‘viability’ of each development, which the Government emphasised so strongly in its recent proposed changes to PPG3. 

I trust you will find these comments helpful in the preparation of this guide. I would, of course be happy to discuss them further with you should you so wish. Otherwise I look forward to receiving a copy of the Council’s response to the planning guidance in due course.

Yours Sincerely

Paul Cronk 

Regional Planner 

APPENDIX 1

PPG3 Housing – Influencing the Size, Type and Affordability of Housing (July 2003):

This recent government document makes a number of important points:

Assessing housing needs

4. As well as the affordability of housing, assessments should address the housing required by current and anticipated households, including those of specific groups such as key workers, disabled or elderly people, and for particular types and sizes of accommodation. They should consider not only requirements for new housing but ways in which the existing stock might be better utilised (my emphasis).

Planning for affordable housing

6.  Local planning authorities should include in local plans policies to deliver affordable housing and in doing so define what is affordable housing. Affordable housing should be defined in terms of the relationship between local income levels and house prices or rents for different types and sizes of housing, and in terms of housing for identified groups such as key workers, and be based on an up-to-date assessment of housing needs. Affordable housing should not normally be defined by reference to tenure, but only where this would address an identified housing need that otherwise would not be met by other types of affordable housing (my emphasis).
7.  Local planning authorities should include in local plans an assessment of the full range of affordable housing needed in their communities. They should set targets for affordable housing that are achievable and consistent with the delivery of planned future levels of housing provision (my emphasis). In developing these targets, local planning authorities should pay proper attention to the planning for housing policies set out in RPG, including any sub-regional element.

9.  The affordable housing provision sought should not make development unviable. Local planning authorities should work with developers to ensure planning objectives reflect the development potential of sites. This means:

· having regard to the costs of bringing sites to the market, including the implications of competing land uses;

· making realistic assumptions on levels of public subsidy available for affordable housing;

· taking into account the need for proposed development to be attractive to the lenders of private finance; and

· in line with paragraph 6, avoiding prescription of tenure (my emphasis). 
